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homosexuals to participate in this act.”  The members recommended that SNM “be retained on 
active duty in the best interest of the Navy and the individual concerned.”  Subsequently, on 
13 August 1962, CNP forwarded a letter to SNM’s commanding officer (CO) directing he be 
retained in the naval service to permit him to complete his obligated service.   
 
On 29 January 1964, SNM received his first nonjudicial punishment (NJP) for being in an 
unauthorized absence (UA) status from his appointed place of duty.  This was followed by three 
additional NJPs held on 4 February 1964, 27 April 1964, and 4 September 1964, for failing to 
obey a lawful order, for threatening shore patrol, and for uttering a false check with intent to 
defraud, respectively.  Subsequently, SNM was released from active duty on 19 November 1964 
with a GEN characterization of service and transferred to the Naval Reserve.  SNM’s final overall 
trait average was 2.82 at the time of his release from active duty. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in SNM’s case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade SNM’s discharge.  The Board also 
considered your contentions that, “(1) SNM was given a GEN discharge due to a documented 
homosexual encounter in 1961, (2) because DADT has been repealed SNM deserves to be 
cleared, (3) SNM was repeatedly raped by his CO for the entirety of his service, (4) as a final 
rape SNM reported being homosexual once his time was up, (5) it’s not listed in SNM’s records 
but there were allegations of homosexual activity, (6) this is not enough to ruin SNM’s name as 
well as his children who should be able to reap the benefits of his service, (7) SNM’s life and the 
lives of his children were deeply affected by what happened to him, (8) Petitioner would like an 
upgrade of SNM’s discharge in order for him to obtain benefits from USAA.”  For purposes of 
clemency consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting documentation 
describing post-service accomplishments, or advocacy letters. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and 
provided the Board with an AO on 9 March 2022.  The AO stated in pertinent part:  
 

There is no evidence that the Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health 
condition during military service.  Upon evaluation during military service, no 
mental health condition was identified.  Post-service, he was granted service 
connection for medical conditions by the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) 
but the diagnoses related to his disability are unknown.  Unfortunately, there is 
insufficient information to establish a nexus between a purported mental health 
condition and the misconduct that may have contributed to his discharge from 
active duty.  Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records 
describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his 
misconduct) are required to render an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my clinical opinion that there is 
insufficient evidence that he incurred PTSD or another mental health condition during military 
service.  There is insufficient evidence that his misconduct could be attributed to PTSD or 
another mental health condition.” 
 






